Community Access Warden report for the Heritage and Open Spaces Committee meeting on 22 April 2025



Many of the activities described in this report have drawn extensively on the support of colleagues within Dereham Walkers are Welcome. The following abbreviations are used:

FP - Footpath; BR - Bridleway; RB - Restricted Byway; NCC - Norfolk County Council; NH - National Highways; BDC - Breckland District Council; DTC - Dereham Town Council; PPP - Parish Paths Partnership; PRoW - Public Rights of Way; WaW - Walkers are Welcome

		Suggested action
1	General report - led walks have continued and will do so for the rest of the year. There is a programme of monthly short (up to 4 miles) and easy (no more than 2 miles on good surfaces) walks, supplemented by additional walks of up to 6 or 7 miles, mainly during the summer months.	
2	Path issues	
	1 FP1a - The path across the field has not been established. For most of the route, this isn't too big a problem as the growth is low, though the final 30m at the south (road) end is more difficult going. I have reported this but not checked it recently.	see below
	FP2 - Whether as a result of natural winter die back or following some action, the going here has been improved, though I doubt this will sustain during spring and summer without further attention. The current crop looks like winter wheat or barley. Going south from Mattishall Road, there are a few metres where the crop has not been planted right up to the field edge, but this is only on a ½m width and this soon tapers to nothing. Part way along, the path moves across the boundary hedge into the adjacent field. A post and waymark disk indicate this, though the surface hasn't been cleared; nor has the field edge surface on the continuing section of path. Halfway along, the hedge ends and the path crosses the field, also planted with winter wheat or barley. The landholder seems to have ploughed a narrow strip along the legal line, leaving a soft surface free of crop which doesn't make easy walking. Close by, a parallel set of tractor tyre tracks has consolidated the surface and provides a good walking path. Both of these paths cease short of the field edge, leaving 3m of crop to cross at both ends. I have reported all of this but not checked it recently.	see below
	RB3 - RB3 crosses another field currently growing winter wheat or barley. There is a fingerpost marking where the path leaves RB38, but it simply points into the hedge. Although a restricted byway cannot lawfully by ploughed out (even with subsequent replacement), no path has been made across the crop, either from where the fingerpost optimistically directs or from a nearby point where a gap in the hedge gives access to the field. At the far end, where it joins FP26, there is a gap in the hedge, though there is no signage. I have reported all of this but not checked it recently.	see below

4	FP14 - FP14 is overgrown and still awaits my attention. It is marked as being on the NCC cutting contract, but I see no sign of it having been cut last year.	see below
5	FP14a - I await progress on this by NCC to repair/replace the damaged boardwalk. I have some reluctance in pressing NCC about this in case it provokes a decision to close the path; ideally, an informal approach could be wiser.	see below
6	FP25 - After the recent wet weather, the south end of this path (adjoining FP26) is again flooded. There is a ditch to the west of the path, but this was full of water so offered no means of drainage.	see below
7	FP26 (Dumpling Green) - A recent walk confirmed previous reports - that it doesn't take too much rain for the deep ruts to fill with water and make walking difficult. Along quite a bit of the track, there are narrow 'paths' made along the banks edging the main track, which could serve as useful ways to avoid navigating the flooded track itself, but these suffer two problems. One is that they tend to slope towards the track, so if they're wet, it would be easy to slide into the flooded track (which someone on one of our walks last did). The other is that drivers of the tractors and/or 4x4s which I assume have private rights to use the track sometimes drive up onto the walking routes and degrade or obliterate them. On the same walk, I also noticed that one of the fields well down the track is now receiving large deliveries of horse manure; there are several deep ruts across the track where these vehicles have crossed it to get into the field, leaving a very cut up surface for walkers to try to cross. I would like to see if some sort of plan to improve the usability of this otherwise very pleasant and lengthy path can be formulated.	see below
8	RB32 (Shillings Lane) - The issue with the westward continuation of the byway onto The Neatherd, which becomes very waterlogged after wet weather, remains. (This is not NCC responsibility as the byway ends where the path emerges onto open ground.)	DTC to consider possible remedial action
9	FP34 - There have been no changes to this path, which means that the section of this path running alongside the stream will again become extremely muddy after wet weather; NCC is aware of this but reported some time ago that it had no resources to take any steps to deal with it (and would require a number of permissions to do so). The section of the path running through the woods has two sections that have become and remain quite boggy, leading people to create new routes to avoid them; these routes are somewhat bendy and involve additional climbing/descending. This path is on the NCC cutting contract, though evidence of cutting is largely absent.	see below
10	RB36 (Cherry Lane) - I aim to review the repair to the potholes before the meeting.	awaiting
3 <u>NC</u>	2	
DTO	by of the issues above marked 'see below' are longstanding; all require action from NCC. I propose that C requests a meeting with the appropriate NCC officer(s) to seek to agree a plan of priorities to address at t some of the issues. (Some of Dereham's rights of way are the responsibility of the Norfolk Trails Team,	DTC to consider seeking a meeting with NCC

though most are with Highways; the staff involved are different and answer to different managements.) I am aware of NCC's financial situation and also of the likelihood of major changes in local government but nevertheless make this proposal. As noted below, the reporting system to NCC has changed for the worse; I believe that potential reporters of issues are likely to be deterred, so NCC will get fewer reports of problems, which might of course suit it very well.

Reminder: I reported to the last meeting that NCC had again changed its reporting system and process, in my view for the worse. At one time, those reporting issues could, if they elected to do so by logging into an account, get updates from NCC on how their reports were being processed. Although much of the content was from a limited range of predetermined choices, those responses did also provide useful information. One major backward step is the omission from the NCC responses of a summary of the original report. Although the response still indicates the path about which the report has been made, there is no further text, so if more than one report is made about a particular path, it is not evident which report is concerned. Further, the system used to provide a link which took you to a map showing the location of your report; this is no longer the case - to review the report requires logging back into your account, which 'the system' then refuses, stating that you are not logged in.

4 Activity 2024-25

The table here records the time spent in monitoring and/or working on Dereham's rights of way. Value is calculated at NCC's rate of £20 per hour

	hours				£value			
year	work	monitoring	total	cum	work	monitoring	total	cum
2016-17	81.30	31.45	113.15	113.15	1630.00	635.00	2265.00	2265.00
2017-18	111.55	43.40	155.35	268.50	2238.33	873.33	3111.67	5376.67
2018-19	74.15	45.30	119.45	388.35	1485.00	910.00	2395.00	7771.67
2019-20	17.50	12.45	30.35	419.10	356.67	255.00	611.67	8383.33
2020-21	3.30	48.45	52.15	471.25	70.00	975.00	1045.00	9428.33
2021-22	91.30	60.00	151.30	622.55	1830.00	1200.00	3030.00	12458.33
2022-23	17.20	52.30	69.50	692.45	346.67	1050.00	1396.67	13855.00
2023-24	30.50	47.30	78.20	771.05	616.67	950.00	1566.67	15421.67
2024-25	11.00	64.35	75.35	846.40	220.00	1291.67	1511.67	16933.33

Ken Hawkins, Community Access Warden, Dereham Town Council

14 April 2025

for information

